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● Evaluating policies when transformational 

change is required 
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Structure of my presentation 



What do I mean by evaluation? 

 

 

Evert Vedung (1997) defines 
evaluation as: 

 "careful retrospective 
assessment of the merit, 
worth and value of 
administration, output and 
outcome of government 
interventions, which is 
intended to play a role in 
future, practical action 
situations." 

 



What do I mean by evaluation? 

 

 

Evert Vedung (1997) defines 
evaluation as: 

 "careful retrospective 
assessment of the merit, 
worth and value of 
administration, output and 
outcome of government 
interventions, which is 
intended to play a role in 
future, practical action 
situations." 

 

The rationales for  
evaluation: 
 
- Learning & 
  Development 
 
-Accountability 
 

- [knowledge 
   production] 
 
 
 

Both are important, but 

the focus must be on 

Learning & 

Development 

& what a transformational perspective 

implies 



Evaluation is normative! 

 

 

Evert Vedung (1997) defines 
evaluation as: 

 "careful retrospective 
assessment of the merit, 
worth and value of 
administration, output and 
outcome of government 
interventions, which is 
intended to play a role in 
future, practical action 
situations." 

 

Judgment has to be  
based some  
value criteria. 
 
i.e. criteria for  
merit, worth and value. 
 
The choice of  
criteria is normative. 
 
 
 A transformational 

perspective is 

normative and it affects 

evaluation criteria 

& what a transformational perspective 

implies 



What do I mean by evaluation? 

 

 

Evert Vedung (1997) defines 
evaluation as: 

 "careful retrospective 
assessment of the merit, 
worth and value of 
administration, output and 
outcome of government 
interventions, which is 
intended to play a role in 
future, practical action 
situations." 

 

The focus of  
evaluations  
can vary: 
 
- Programmes 
- Policy instruments 
- Institutions 
- People, e.g.  
  teachers  
- Policy principles 
- … 
 

A transformational 

perspective affects the 

focus of evaluations -> 

bundles of policies 

& what a transformational perspective 

implies 



What do I mean by evaluation? 

 

 

Evert Vedung (1997) defines 
evaluation as: 

 "careful retrospective 
assessment of the merit, 
worth and value of 
administration, output and 
outcome of government 
interventions, which is 
intended to play a role in 
future, practical action 
situations." 

 

Evaluations are  
intended to be 
used. 
 
 
Evaluation is part  
of policymaking 
and also political.  

A transformational 

perspective will have 

implications for use and 

it is political 

& what a transformational perspective 

implies 
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Key challenges in environmental policy 

and program evaluation 



4 issues crucial for the future of 

environmental program and policy 

evaluation (Mickwitz & Birnbaum 2009): 

● Framing environmental evaluations 

● Attribution within complex systems 

● Facilitating useful environmental 

evaluations 

● Furthering deliberation and building 

community 



● Normative perspective 

 

● Ontological perspective 
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How I view the world – and why it matters 

for the evaluations I do 



” Missä me ollaan,  

ja oonko mäkin siellä?” 

 

 

     Matti Nykänen 
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”Where are we,  

and am I also there?” 



● Climate change 

● Resource use 

● Biodiversity 

● Poverty … 

We need: 

1. a better understanding of the 

interdependencies between consumption, 

production and the environment 

2. new policies that would support and enable 

transformations of key consumption and 

production systems 

3. political importance 12 

How I view the world 1:  

The world is not sustainable 



● Realists hold the view that the world described by science is 

the real world, as it is, independent of what we might take it 

to be. Realists state that one can make reliable claims 

about unobservables. 

○ Is pollution a problem or climate change? 
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Ontology (what is the nature of reality?)  

Between realism and constructivism 



● “Climate change in IPCC usage refers to a change in 

the state of the climate that can be identified (e.g. using 

statistical tests) by changes in the mean and/or the 

variability of its properties, and that persists for an 

extended period, typically decades or longer. It refers to 

any change in climate over time, whether due to natural 

variability or as a result of human activity.” (IPCC 2007)  

● Climate is long-term: “Climate is what you expect, 

weather is what you get” (Robert A. Heinlein/Mark Twain) 

● Climate change can not be directly experienced through 

our senses or directly measured by instruments (Hulme 

2009) 
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Climate change and realism 



● Realists hold the view that the world described by science is 

the real world, as it is, independent of what we might take it 

to be. Realists state that one can make reliable claims 

about unobservables. 

○ Is pollution a problem or climate change? 

● Some constructivist state that “there is no objective truth on 

which inquiries can converge” and thus “one cannot find out 

how things really are or how they really work” (Guba and 

Lincoln 1989).  
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Between realism and constructivism 



Constrained constructivism 

(Hayles 1995, s 51-53) 

● We are positioned – embodied – in a specific 

context (historical, social and environmental) 

  Constraints to constructions 

● Constraints do not reveal reality, but … 

1. A construction ”is matched with our 

interpretations with the flux rather than with 

reality-in-itself” 

2. “the claim of truth is replaced by the claim of 

consistency” 

3. “the statement is capable of negation; that is, it 

is possible to say: “This is not consistent with 

our interactions with the flux”. Thus some claims 

can be eliminated as inconsistent” 
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Framing an important activity we 

are engaged in. What is it? 

Framing can be defined as “the process of 

culling a few elements of perceived reality 

and assembling a narrative that highlights 

connections among them to promote a 

particular interpretation.” Entman (2010, 336)  

 

Two aspects are crucial in framing: 

- selection  

- salience (Entman 1993, 52). 



The dominant framing of 

environmental problems, e.g. 

climate change  

1. 

PROBLEM 2. Global 

3. Limit  GHG 

emissions 

1. Yes, 2. Yes, 3. Yes, BUT … 



Environmental objectives in time and 

space 

Geographic level 
in objectives 

Time left for a 
changed state of 
environment 

Short term Medium term Long term 

Reduced 

climate impact 

A non-toxic 

environment 

A protectve 

ozone layer 

Biodiversity, 

forests, lakes, 

mountains, etc. 

Clean 

air 

Naturvårdsverket | Swedish Environmental Protection Agency 

Not problems, but positive objectives! 



The dominant framing of 

environmental problems, e.g. 

climate change  

1. 

PROBLEM 2. Global 

3. Limit  GHG 

emissions 

1. Yes, 2. Yes, 3. Yes, BUT … 



But, but, but, … 
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1. A need for a 

positive vision, 

e.g. of a low 

carbon future  

(Giddens 2009) 

2. Emissions, 

mitigation, 

adaptation are also 

national and local 

→ polycentric 

approach  

(Ostrom 2010, 

Hoffmann 2011) 

3. Reducing GHG emissions will require that 

production and consumption systems are 

transformed 

Policies on just the output (GHG emissions) not 

enough 



The green economy concept could 

provide a (politically) new framing 

of sustainability, climate & 

environmental policy 

From limits 

on 

emissions, 

waste, 

chemicals, 

growth, … 



From limits 

on 

emissions, 

waste, 

chemicals, 

growth, … 

To a radical 

transformation 

of 

consumption 

and 

production 

systems 

(socio-

technical) 

The green economy concept could 

provide a (politically) new framing 

of sustainability, climate & 

environmental policy 



● Theories of evaluation  

○ “four waves of Evaluation“  

 

● Theories in evaluation 
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Evaluation and theory 



● The word “theory” does not refer to scientific theory. 

● Instead, theory is used here to indicate the opposite of 

practice, i.e., referring to how an intervention is intended 

to work, not how it actually works when implemented.  

● An intervention theory provides tools for evaluating the 

actual implementation and effects of an intervention in 

practice by analyzing the underpinning presuppositions.  

● Analysis of intervention theories underlying policies and 

measures focus on identifying presuppositions on why, 

under which circumstances and for whom the 

intervention works as well as the intervention logic, that 

describe how the elements of the intervention fits 

together. 
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Evaluation and theory: Intervention (or 

program) theory 



Program/intervention theory as developed 

by Huey-Tsyh Chen (2005) 

Context 

Change model 

Leverage 

mechanism(s) 
Outcome 1 … n Goals 

Action model 

Target population 

Implementing 

organization 

Institutional 

framework 

Intervention(s) 

and their specific 

outputs  



Interventions often fail! 

Why? 

1. Policies may be based on erroneous 

assumptions (Hoogerwerf 1990) = Change 

model 

2. Problems of implementation; what the local 

administration delivers is not exactly what was 

expected (Pressman and Wildavsy 1984) = 

Action model 

3. Dynamic contexts, i.e. policies are implemented 

in circumstances different from those for which 

they were planned 



Context 

Change model 

Leverage 

mechanism(s) 
Outcome 1 … n Goals 

Action model 

Target population 

Implementing 

organization 

Institutional 

framework 

Intervention(s) 

and their specific 

outputs  

Program/intervention theory as developed 

by Huey-Tsyh Chen (2005) 



Uses of intervention (program) theories 

○ Used to establish the anticipated effects of the 

instruments and the target areas of each instrument 

○ Used to identify data to be collected 

• A set of detailed research questions 

○ Used for communication, to make different views 

explicit 

• Intervention theories NOT theory 



● In part they must be based on science and 

scientific theories.  

● Second, due to the long time frames of 

many environmental problems, final 

outcomes can often not be evaluated in 

the actual specific situation at hand, but 

must be based on scientific theory. 
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Intervention theories (program theories) 

have a special role in evaluations of 

environmental policy instruments 

(Mickwitz 2003).  

When the evaluation takes a transformational 

perspective, theories of system transformation 

are required. 



Combining intervention theories (program) 

and value chains (a simple linear model) of 

a socio-technical system (Román 2012) 

31 



A chain of intervention 

1. Political goals 

2. Decisions 

on incentives 

3. Administration 

of incentives 

4. Planning of 

measures 

5 & 6. Implementation 

of measures (public 

and non-public actors) 

7. Improved 

environmental condition 



● The success of  the Brazilian Ethanol Program 

(Proalcool), with its elaborate incentives for nearly 

all stakeholders involved, underscores this point 

(Maroun & Schaeffer, 2012),  

● The emphasis on just one part of the production 

system (i.e. the development of seeds) raises 

serious question marks regarding the 

Mozambican efforts to increase rice production 

(Román & Hoffmaister, 2012).  
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Two examples of why a systemic 

perspective is important 



Hansen and Vedung (2010) argue that a fully developed 

intervention theory should have three elements:  

● a situational, 

● a causal and  

● a normative.  

 

● The situational theory is about the context and the issue the 

intervention should address (size of a problem, cause of a 

problem, etc.).  

● The causal theory is about how a particular intervention – 

directly or indirectly – may have an impact on the issue.  

● The normative theory is about why a situation achieved 

through the intervention would be preferable. 
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Intervention theories 

Theories of transitions are related to the 

situational and normative elements - 

framing. But also to the causal theory, as 

we will soon see. 



A short summary of the last 70 years of 

innovation research in 6 ½ minutes. 
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Theories of transitions 



Today’s innovation mechanisms of path 

creation 

Lovio, Mickwitz & Heiskanen 2011, 284 



Technology development usually requites 

both technology push and market pull, 

both can be affected by policies 

37 

Intervention model for environmentally sounder innovation, expanded 

from Rennings’ model of the determinants of eco-innovation (Kivimaa 2007) 



”The fundamental impulse that sets and keeps the capitalist 

engine in motion comes from the new consumers’ goods, the 

new methods of production or transportation, the new 

markets, the new forms of industrial organization that 

capitalist enterprise creates. … Opening up of new markets, 

foreign or domestic, and or, and the organizational 

development from the craft shop and factory to such 

concerns as U.S. Steel illustrate the same process of 

industrial mutation – if I may use that biological term – that 

incessantly revolutionizes the economic structure from 

within, incessantly destroying the old one, incessantly 

creating a new one. This process of Creative Destruction is 

the essential fact about capitalism. It is what capitalism 

consists in and what every capitalist concern has got to live 

in.”  

(Schumpeter 1942/1950, 83) 

From technological innovations to system 

transformations 



● Joseph Schumpeter’s notion of “creative destruction” 

1. technological and organizational changes are 

central and necessary to capitalism.  

2. change occur as a battle between the old and the 

new, (path dependence and the creation of new 

paths). 

3. temporal variations in the process of change:  

• change is sometimes slow  

• while at times it is violent.  

• The more violent phases start when the 

development of the old path stagnates and is 

ossified.  

● Evolutionary economics  

○ Variation 

○ Selection 
40 

From technological innovations to system 

transformations 



● A lively new research field 

○ Journal of Environmental Innovation & Societal 

Transitions 

○ Special issues 

• Research Policy 

• Energy Policy 

• Sustainability Science  

○ The Sustainability Transitions Research Network  

• Conferences (Lund 2011, Copenhagen 2012, Zurich 2013) 

● In this field “sustainable development is 

increasingly understood in terms of ‘transitions’ to 

more sustainable socio-technical systems” (Smith 

et al. 2010, p. 439). 

 

A need for faster and better directed 

system transformation 



● Why are policies important? 

○ Direction – Sustainability 

○ Speed 

● Policies are political 

● Support & legitimacy are crucial 

● Yesterday: Nanny “can transitions be managed”  

○ Sometimes the role of policy as steering 

development is over emphasised 

○ Sometimes it is underestimated (e.g. reduced 

tax rates and increased inequality) 
42 

Politics & public policy and 

transitions 



Conceptualising transitions 
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1. Landscape 

pressure 

2. Destabilization 

of dominant 

system 

3. Variation and 

maturing 

niches 



Will system transformation be easy? 

No, present unsustainable systems are technologically,  

economically & institutionally path dependent  

and there are a lot of interests that will oppose change  

Power 

Hans, yesterday 



Successful lobbying, resulting 

in over allocation of emission 

allowances in Finland  
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● Path dependency 

○ Large set-up or fixed costs 

○ Learning effects 

○ Coordination effects 

○ Adaptive expectations  

● Vested interests and Power 

● Habits 

● Persistent mental models / framings 
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Sources of stability, i.e. preventing 

transitions 



Time is a crucial, but a difficult aspect 

Time is 

running 

out! 
Transitions 

take time1 

=> Start now!  

Increase efforts over time, allow time for technology 

development, learning & social adjustment. 



Thatcher’s reforms destabilizing the coal 

industry in UK  

”coal industry being too dependent on subsidies, miners 

as ‘the enemy within’” (Turnheim & Geel2012) 
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● We should aim for “path dependent” policy 

interventions instead of policies that would be 

strong enough to solve climate change from the 

start. (Levin et al. 2012) 

○ These “path dependent” policy interventions 

would be policies that gradually become 

stronger 

○ They would be hard to break away from after 

they were adopted. In other words by adopting 

and implementing such policies, we would thus 

constrain our future selves. 

49 

Coming back to policies and politics: A 

suggestion from Yale 
Kris Bachus & 

Elsy Verhofstadt 



Connected dynamics 

Mickwitz & Upham 2011 



● From the quest for one strong policy, to a bundle of policies 

simultaneously addressing many parts of the system 

○ policy integration and the coherence of the policies 

become crucial (Mickwitz et al. 2009) 

○ forming coherent policy packages requires that policy 

makers have a high analytical competence, in-depth 

knowledge of the socio-technological systems they 

intend to influence and policy coordination skills 

(Jacobsson and Bergek 2004) 
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Some crucial issues related to co-

evolution of policies and system 

transformation 

Mickwitz & Upham 2011 



Evaluating policies when 

transformational change is 

required 

● Scope: are there enough breadth of policies  

○ Addressing the entire system, not just e.g. early stages 

of production 

○ Addressing the three levels required for system 

transformation 

• Landscape pressure, support for sustainable selection 

• Destabilization of dominant unsustainable system 

• Path creation, variation and niche protection 

● Ambition: is system transformation an aim or are the goals 

just incremental change? 

● Time: potential for long time change not just immediate 

impacts 

● Revealing direct and indirect support for unsustainable 

systems and practices, e.g. fossil fuel based transport  

 



Users of evaluations of policies 

when transformational change 

is required 

● Polycentric (local/regional/national/EU/UN) 

● Multi “sector” 

○ Environmental and climate authorities (landscape 

pressure, regulatory induced innovation) 

○ Other forms of demand pull, niche protection, public 

procurement 

○ R&D&I authorities, technology push 

○ Land use planning 

○ Regional support (in Finland e.g. communities affected 

by the Nokia crises) 

○ Boundary organizations (agencies providing information 

and support for energy and material efficiency) 
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Some further reading 


